
LCQ13: Bank accounts of travel
agencies

     Following is a question by the Hon Yiu Si-wing and a written reply by
the Secretary for Financial Services and the Treasury, Mr James Lau, in the
Legislative Council today (October 31):

Question:

     I have learnt that two bank accounts under the name of a travel agency
were frozen one after another within two years. The person-in-charge of the
travel agency made repeated enquiries with the bank concerned and demanded
unfreezing of the accounts, but to no avail. It was only after he had sought
assistance from the Hong Kong Monetary Authority (HKMA) that the two accounts
were unfrozen. As far as he knows, the reason for the accounts of his travel
agency being frozen was probably that his travel agency had organised several
years ago a tour group to Iran which was then under the sanctions of the
United Nations (UN). In this connection, will the Government inform this
Council:

(1) whether the HKMA (i) has issued guidelines regarding the circumstances
under which banks may freeze accounts, and (ii) knows the number of bank
accounts which were frozen in each of the past three years on the grounds
that there had been fund transfers between the account holders and the
countries being sanctioned by the UN; if so, of the details; if not, the
reasons for that;

(2) whether the HKMA has drawn up guidelines or codes of practice to require
that, in respect of freezing of accounts, banks must (i) conduct it in a
transparent and reasonable manner, (ii) set a time limit for the freeze,
(iii) explain to the customers concerned the reasons, and (iv) propose
solutions; if so, of the details; if not, the reasons for that; and

(3) as quite a number of travel agencies in Hong Kong are actively exploring
business opportunities in the countries along the Belt and Road, which will
give rise to fund transfers with these countries, and such travel agencies
are worried that their bank accounts may be frozen in the event that such
countries are suddenly sanctioned by the UN, how the HKMA will allay the
industry's concern in this regard and provide the needed assistance?

Reply:

President,

(1) to (3) In recent years, as the international community steps up efforts
to combat money laundering and terrorist financing , financial institutions
around the world have generally strengthened the related controls, including
undertaking more comprehensive due diligence and on-going monitoring on
customers. Global sanctions regimes and other regulatory requirements have
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added to the complexity of the global banking landscape. The Hong Kong
Monetary Authority (HKMA) has been reminding the local banking industry that,
in implementing robust anti-money laundering and counter-terrorist financing
controls, they should be mindful not to create unreasonable hurdles for
legitimate businesses and ordinary citizens to access banking services. The
HKMA has issued guidance to banks in the past two years, reiterating that
banks should apply a risk-based approach in conducting customer due diligence
(CDD) on new and existing customers for the opening and maintenance of bank
accounts. Banks should also maintain proper communication with customers
throughout the CDD process, and ensure that the process is transparent,
reasonable and efficient, in line with the "Treat Customers Fairly"
principle.

     The HKMA requires banks to consider a range of risk factors in assessing
the risk level of individual customers; country risk is only one of the
factors to be considered. Individual banks also establish their own CDD
policies based on internal policies and risk appetite. Banks should follow
the relevant terms and conditions previously agreed with the customers when
dealing with the operation of accounts.

     Generally speaking, during on-going monitoring process where banks
suspect that any accounts are involved in irregular or suspicious
transactions, or if customers refuse to provide the required information,
banks should take appropriate risk mitigating measures, such as by filing a
suspicious transaction report as required by law, or restraining the
operation of the accounts. Regular operation of the account will be resumed
upon the provision of relevant information by the concerned customer to
address the bank's concerns. The HKMA requires banks to explain to customers
the reasons for any actions taken on the accounts where appropriate. The HKMA
received 36, 40 and 36 complaint cases concerning freezing of corporate
accounts by banks in 2016, 2017 and 2018 (up to September 30, 2018)
respectively, some of which resumed operation after the customers had
provided the requisite information. The HKMA does not maintain statistics in
relation to accounts frozen due to fund flows with countries sanctioned by
the United Nations.

     The HKMA requires banks to put in place appropriate and effective
mechanism and procedures for handling customer complaints, and for following
up individual cases in a fair and expeditious manner. Retail banks should
also have procedures to handle customers' requests for reviewing the banks'
decisions on account maintenance. If a customer considers that a bank has not
handled his/her case properly, he/she can make a complaint to the bank
concerned or consider lodging a complaint against the bank with the HKMA. The
HKMA will follow up each and every case in an appropriate manner.



LCQ11: Investments and assets of Long
Term Growth Portfolio of Exchange Fund

     Following is a question by the Hon James To and a written reply by the
Secretary for Financial Services and the Treasury, Mr James Lau, in the
Legislative Council today (October 31):
 
Question:
 
     In reply to a question I raised in May this year about the investments
made by the Hong Kong Monetary Authority (HKMA) in the infrastructure
projects of the countries and regions along the Belt and Road (B&R), the
Government indicated that HKMA had all along been actively sourcing
investment opportunities globally, including B&R-related projects, and that
infrastructure was a key asset class of the Long Term Growth Portfolio (LTGP)
of the Exchange Fund. Besides, the Financial Secretary (FS) stated in
September this year in his blog article on B&R development that "with the
support of the State-owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission
of the State Council, the HKMA is exploring cooperation with some state-owned
enterprises to jointly look for attractive overseas projects with stable
returns, and to consider investing in these projects as equity investors." On
the other hand, the authorities have capped the proportion of the market
value of the LTGP in the accumulated surplus of the Exchange Fund at one-
third. Also, 50% of the capital of the Future Fund, which was set up by the
Government in 2016, has been placed in LTGP. In this connection, will the
Government inform this Council:
 
(1) of the details of each of the B&R-related projects joint-investment into
which the HKMA is exploring with state-owned enterprises (joint-investment
projects), including the form, size, region and horizon of the investments;
and the earliest time anticipated for investing in the first project;
 
(2) given that the average annual internal rate of return of the LTGP was
13.7% from 2009 to 2017, whether the authorities anticipate that the average
internal rate of return of joint-investment projects will be higher than that
figure; of the factors which the HKMA will consider in determining whether to
invest in joint-investment projects and whether those factors include the
said rate of return;
 
(3) of the approach currently adopted by the HKMA for exploring cooperation
with state-owned enterprises and for performing due diligence in respect of
joint-investment projects, so as to minimise investment risks; whether the
HKMA will make the investments itself or through investment managers; should
it be the latter, of the selection criteria (including their experience and
track records) for investment managers;
 
(4) given that the risks involved in equity investment are generally higher
than those associated with loans and other forms of investments, whether the
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HKMA will invest in joint-investment projects in the form of loans or through
other forms of investments; if so, of the respective numbers of projects to
be invested in different forms in the coming three years, as anticipated by
the HKMA;
 
(5) whether the HKMA will, in respect of joint-investment projects, (i)
establish a mechanism to minimise investment risks, (ii) request that terms
for protecting its investments be included in investment agreements, and
(iii) contain potential losses (e.g. capping the investment amounts);
 
(6) as the Deputy Chief Executive of the HKMA has indicated that the HKMA
will maintain the requisite governance rights in various types of investment
projects under the LTGP, so as to ensure its ongoing right to monitor such
investment projects, otherwise it will consider abandoning the relevant
projects, whether such principle applies to joint-investment projects; if so,
how the HKMA will manifest the requisite governance rights;
 
(7) whether there will be differences between joint-investment projects and
other types of investment projects under LTGP in respect of matters relating
to business strategy, personnel appointment powers, etc.;
 
(8) whether the HKMA has set ceilings in respect of (i) the amount of its
investment in individual joint-investment projects, (ii) the total amount of
investments in joint-investment projects, and (iii) the proportion of the
total amount of investments in joint-investment projects in the LTGP or the
Exchange Fund; if so, of the details; if not, the reasons for that;
 
(9) of the circumstances and mechanism under which the HKMA may revise the
ceiling of the proportion of the market value of the LTGP in the accumulated
surplus of the Exchange Fund; apart from the money that has been set aside
for the Future Fund, whether there is a mechanism to enable the Government to
invest additional amount of funds from fiscal reserves in the LTGP; and
 
(10) given that according to the Exchange Fund Ordinance (Cap. 66), the
Exchange Fund is under the control of FS and in exercising such control, he
is required to consult members of the Exchange Fund Advisory Committee who
are appointed by the Chief Executive, how the authorities will resolve the
differences in the event that members of that Committee, FS or the HKMA have
diverse views on investments in B&R-related projects or joint-investment
projects; whether FS is authorised by the law to make the final decision?
 
Reply:
 
President,
 
     The Exchange Fund (EF) started investing in private equity and real
estate (commonly known as "alternative investments") under the Long-Term
Growth Portfolio (LTGP) in 2009, with an aim to diversify its portfolio,
spread investment risks associated with traditional assets (primarily bonds
and equities), and enhance long-term return. To further diversify the asset
classes, the EF has started to invest in infrastructure projects under the



LTGP in recent years.
 
     Infrastructure investments provide relatively stable cashflows with
lower loss ratios. As infrastructure is an essential part of people's
livelihood, returns on infrastructure investment are less affected by
economic cycles and have lower correlation with those of traditional assets.
The inclusion of infrastructure investments could enhance the portfolio's
resilience to economic shocks and reduce volatility of the overall return.
Owing to these considerations, many medium- and long-term institutional
investors who seek to achieve stable long-term returns like the EF, such as
sovereign wealth funds, pension funds and insurance companies, have increased
their allocation to infrastructure investments in recent years.
 
     To ensure the EF has sufficient liquidity for maintaining monetary and
financial stability, investments under the LTGP were capped at one third of
the Accumulated Surplus of the EF at its initial establishment. Subsequently,
since part of the Future Fund's capital has been placed with the LTGP, the
total amount of capital available for investment under the LTGP has increased
accordingly. As at the end of 2017, the total market value of investments
under the LTGP reached HK$235.6 billion, or about 5.9% of the total assets of
the EF.
 
     The EF observes the usual principle of prudence when investing in
infrastructure projects. Appropriate risk management measures have been
implemented having regard to the characteristics of individual projects in
order to assess, mitigate and prevent potential risks. These measures
include:
 
(a) Appropriate allocation: The EF's total infrastructure investments
(including commitments) amount to about US$2.2 billion currently, accounting
for only a small portion of the LTGP;
 
(b) Diversified portfolio: The EF seeks to build a diversified portfolio of
infrastructure investments spanning across different regions, sectors,
capital structures and partners to avoid undue concentration;
 
(c) Due diligence: Before committing to an investment, the EF must conduct
rigorous due diligence to assess carefully its financial conditions, growth
potential, exit mechanism, risks and other factors, to ensure the project is
commercially viable. Priority is accorded to jurisdictions with proper
governance and environmental protection framework;
 
(d) Selection of partners: The EF seeks to partner with reputable and
experienced institutional investors and asset managers to capitalise on their
broad and deep expertise. The EF will also ensure that its partners are those
with good integrity and governance standards, and are trustworthy long-term
partners of the EF;
 
(e) External advisors: The EF engages external advisors to provide
independent and professional opinions on tax, legal, regulatory and
environmental issues;



 
(f) Stress testing: The EF conducts stress testing on the financial
assumptions and models to ensure investments remain resilient even when
confronted with unfavourable market conditions;
 
(g) Risk mitigation: The EF assesses if appropriate risk mitigation measures
should be adopted for investment projects. At the negotiation stage of legal
documentation, the EF will also secure the requisite governance rights in the
projects, including their funding arrangements, operating budgets, investment
and operation strategies, senior personnel appointments, as well as the right
to participate in devising asset disposal plans;
 
(h) Reference check: The EF conducts reference checks with peer investors to
understand and validate the capability of partners and viability of projects;
and
 
(i) Post-investment monitoring: Post-investment monitoring is as important as
pre-deal due diligence. The EF maintains regular contact with its partners
and closely monitors the progress of projects to identify any potential
issues at an early stage.
 
     The Belt and Road covers more than 80 countries including many with
strong demand for infrastructure investments. The EF is open to
infrastructure investment opportunities along the Belt and Road. As regards
investment partners, whilst the EF has yet to partner with any state-owned
enterprises in any infrastructure investment, enterprises with sound track
records in investing, building and operating overseas infrastructure projects
could be potential partners of the EF. As explained above, when considering
investment in infrastructure projects, the EF will focus on whether an
individual project is commercially viable, its investment return reasonable
and the associated risks well-managed. All projects, regardless of location
or nature of business partnership, must go through rigorous, professional and
objective due diligence processes and risk management mechanisms to be
considered for investment.
 
     Under the Exchange Fund Ordinance, the Financial Secretary (FS) will
consult the Exchange Fund Advisory Committee (EFAC), of which he is the ex-
officio chairman, in exercise of his control of the EF. Currently, the EFAC
consists of 16 non-official members with knowledge and experience in the
financial and professional services sectors. They are appointed in their
personal capacity to advise the FS on the investment policies and strategies
of the EF.

LCQ10: Workmanship of private
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residential developments

     Following is a question by the Hon Yung Hoi-yan and a written reply by
the Secretary for Development, Mr Michael Wong, in the Legislative Council
today (October 31):

Question:

     It has been reported that workmanship problems are more commonly seen in
the private residential buildings completed in recent years than before. Such
problems include hollow floor tiling within flats, leakage in the drainage
pipes on external walls of buildings and within flats and leakage around
windows' opening within flats. I have also received complaints from a number
of flat owners of private housing estates located in districts such as Ma On
Shan and Tseung Kwan O, who pointed out that since their moving in, the
remedial works necessitated by the poor workmanship had caused great distress
to them. They were dissatisfied with the fact that they had spent their
lifetime savings on acquiring their own homes and yet they were unable to
live in peace. In this connection, will the Government inform this Council:

(1) whether it has assessed if the workmanship of newly completed private
residential buildings has shown a worsening trend in recent years; if it has
assessed, of the outcome and follow-up measures; if not, the reasons for that
and whether it will conduct such an assessment;

(2) of the existing mechanisms and measures for regulating the workmanship of
private residential developments (except those for building safety), as well
as the scope of and the standards adopted for the regulatory work; when such
mechanisms and measures were first introduced, as well as the date(s) on
which they were last amended and the details thereof; whether it conducted in
the past three years a comprehensive review to see if such mechanisms and
measures were still relevant to the present circumstances; if it did, of the
details and the outcome; if not, the reasons for that and whether it will
conduct such a review expeditiously; and

(3) of the measures to improve the workmanship of private residential
buildings, so as to better protect the rights and interests of minority
property owners?

Reply:

President,

     In consultation with the Transport and Housing Bureau, the Commerce and
Economic Development Bureau and the Buildings Department (BD), the
Development Bureau provides a consolidated reply to the three parts of the
question as follows:

     The Buildings Ordinance (Chapter 123) (BO) governs the planning, design
and construction of buildings and the related works on private lands in order
to ensure that they comply with safety and health standards. BD is
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responsible for the enforcement of the BO. According to the BO, upon
completion of a development project, registered building professionals and
registered contractors must submit a certification of works with an
application of Occupation Permit to BD to certify that the concerned works
are completed following the approved plans and complied with the provisions
of BO and its allied regulations. The "rectification works" raised in the
question generally involve workmanship problems for internal finishes works
inside a flat. In general, workmanship problems for internal finishes works
inside a flat, such as hollow floor tiling and leakage around window openings
within flats fall outside the purview of the BO. For drains or sewers of any
building that are inadequate or in a defective or insanitary condition, the
Building Authority may, in accordance with the BO, by an order in writing
served on the owner of such building require rectification within a time
period specified in the order.

     On the other hand, the Residential Properties (First-hand Sales)
Ordinance (Chapter 621) (the Ordinance) came into full implementation on
April 29, 2013. The Ordinance aims to enhance the transparency and fairness
of the sales of first-hand residential properties, strengthen consumer
protection, and provide a level playing field for vendors of first-hand
residential properties. The Ordinance sets out detailed requirements in
relation to sales brochures, price lists, sales arrangements, register of
transactions, show flats, viewing of completed residential properties,
advertisements, and the mandatory provisions for the Preliminary Agreement
for Sale and Purchase and Agreement for Sale and Purchase (ASP) for the sales
of first-hand residential properties.

     The Ordinance requires ASP to incorporate mandatory provisions setting
out that the vendor shall, at its own cost and as soon as reasonably
practicable after receipt of a written notice served by the purchaser within
six months after the date of completion of the sale and purchase, remedy any
defects to the property, or the fittings, finishes or appliances as set out
in the relevant clause of the ASP, caused otherwise than by the act or
neglect of the purchaser. The provisions are without prejudice to any other
rights or remedies that the purchaser may have at common law or otherwise.

     Besides, the Consumer Council (the Council) provides consumption-related
information to consumers and acts as a conciliator to help consumers and
traders settle their disputes by way of conciliation. The Council
disseminates consumer information through various channels in order to assist
consumers in making smart consumption choices and enhance their understanding
of their rights and responsibilities.

     Lastly, the Government does not conduct any assessment in connection
with the workmanship of internal finishes works for newly completed private
residential developments in recent years.



LCQ9: Methadone Treatment Programme

     Following is a question by the Dr Hon Chiang Lai-wan and a written reply
by the Secretary for Security, Mr John Lee, in the Legislative Council today
(October 31):

Question:

     At present, the Department of Health offers two types of services,
namely maintenance and detoxification treatment, through the Methadone
Treatment Programme (MTP) in methadone clinics (clinics) on an outpatient
basis to treat drug addicts' opioid dependence. Recently, I have received
complaints from members of the public that quite a number of drug addicts
gather, take drugs and engage in drug trafficking activities near various
clinics, raising doubts on the effectiveness of MTP. In this connection, will
the Government inform this Council:

(1) of the respective numbers of patients who were (i) newly registered and
(ii) re-registered, as well as (iii) the total number of registered patients,
at each clinic in each of the past three years (set out in Table 1);

Table 1

Clinic
2015 2016 2017
(i) (ii) (iii) (i) (ii) (iii) (i) (ii) (iii)

          

(2) of the number of (i) average daily attendance at each clinic, with a
breakdown by whether the patients sought (ii) maintenance or (iii)
detoxification treatment, in each of the past three years (set out in Table
2);

Table 2

Clinic
2015 2016 2017
(i) (ii) (iii) (i) (ii) (iii) (i) (ii) (iii)

          

(3) of the number of patients who were provided with counselling services at
each clinic in each of the past three years;

(4) of the respective average and longest time taken by persons who were
successfully rehabilitated through MTP in each of the past three years; and

(5) whether the Government (i) reviewed the effectiveness and way forward of
MTP, (ii) enhanced counselling and referral services and (iii) allocated
additional resources to MTP, in the past three years, in order to more
effectively help drug addicts quit the drug-taking habit; if so, of the
details; if not, the reasons for that?
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Reply:

President,

     Our replies to the questions raised by Dr Hon Chiang Lai-wan are as
follows: 

(1) In the past three years, the numbers of patients of each methadone clinic
who (i) were newly registered, (ii) were re-registered, and (iii) had
registered are set out in Table 1.

(2) In the past three years, the numbers of (i) average daily attendance at
each methadone clinic, and the breakdown by whether the patients sought (ii)
maintenance or (iii) detoxification treatment are set out in Table 2.

(3) In the past three years, the number of patients who were provided with
counselling services at each methadone clinic is set out in Table 3.

(4) Under the detoxification programme of Methadone Treatment Programme
(MTP), depending on their condition, patients will receive methadone at
tapered doses until total abstinence. Among those who completed
detoxification in the past three years (2015-2017), the average and longest
treatment durations were nine months and 85 months respectively. 

(5) MTP as administered by the Department of Health (DH) aims to provide drug
abusers with a legal, affordable, safe and effective out-patient treatment to
help them ease their dependence on opioid and live a normal life, and reduce
crimes. The effectiveness of MTP has been recognised by international bodies
such as the World Health Organization (WHO), and methadone treatment is one
of the many anti-drug measures recommended by WHO. In 2012, DH had
commissioned international consultants to review MTP. The review result had
reaffirmed the effectiveness of MTP which was recommended to be retained to
provide maintenance treatment. DH will continue to monitor the application
and development of methadone treatment.

     In addition, counselling services are provided under MTP, while
aftercare services are offered to rehabilitees having completed the
detoxification programme to minimise relapse. Under the existing multi-
modality approach in providing drug treatment and rehabilitation (T&R)
services, the Government is also providing subvention for non-governmental
organisations to operate voluntary residential T&R centres and community-
based centres for drug counselling, which offer drug treatment and family
counselling, vocational training, aftercare services, etc. People with drug
abuse problems can choose the services which most suit their needs and
circumstances. The Beat Drugs Fund (BDF) set up by the Government provides
funding support for worthwhile anti-drug projects put forward by the
community. Service providers can launch projects under BDF support to provide
counselling and referral services, etc. to help drug abusers quit drugs. 



LCQ2: Efficiency in policy
implementation

     Following is a question by the Hon Paul Tse and a reply by the Secretary
for Financial Services and the Treasury, Mr James Lau, in the Legislative
Council today (October 31):
 
Question:
 
     In March this year, the Financial Secretary announced the rolling out of
a Caring and Sharing Scheme, under which $4,000 will be disbursed to those
members of the public who are not required to pay salaries tax for the
preceding year, and for those members of the public whose benefits from
concessions in salaries tax and rates are less than $4,000 in total, an
amount of money will be disbursed to them to make up for the difference. The
Government expected that the application arrangements for the Scheme would be
announced before the end of this year and the Scheme would be open for
applications in February next year at the earliest, but no progress has been
heard so far. I have learnt that the office under the Working Family
Allowance Office responsible for implementing the Scheme has yet to be set
up, and the relevant computer programme is still under development. Quite a
number of members of the public have complained that the slow implementation
of the Scheme has given them an impression that the Government is quick to
collect taxes but slow to disburse payments and that the administrative
efficiency of the bureaucracy is too low. Regarding efficiency in policy
implementation, will the Government inform this Council:
 
(1) whether the implementation progress of the Scheme (including the setting
up of the office and the development of the computer programme) is behind
schedule; whether it will expedite the relevant work so as to implement the
Scheme as early as possible and to receive applications and disburse payments
on an earlier date;
 
(2) whether, in the light of the situation that the implementation of the
Scheme has taken an excessively long time and thereby has fallen short of the
public's expectation, the Government will comprehensively review its
efficiency in policy implementation; and
 
(3) given that it has been announced in the Policy Address delivered recently
that the Government will spend about $7 billion on the construction of a
civil service college, whether it has plans to provide civil servants with
specialised training courses in the areas of enhancing the efficiency of
policy implementation, strengthening inter-departmental collaboration as well
as avoiding the lack of coordination and shirking of responsibilities among
various government departments, etc.?
 
Reply:
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President,
 
     The Financial Secretary announced on March 23 this year the introduction
of the Caring and Sharing Scheme to share the fruits of our economic success
with more people in the community. A person who meets the relevant
eligibility criteria may apply for a maximum of $4,000. The Working Family
Allowance Office (WFAO) is responsible for implementing the Scheme and will
accept applications from February 2019 at the earliest.
 
     Having consulted the relevant policy bureaux and departments, my reply
to the questions raised by the Hon Paul Tse is as follows:
 
(1) and (2) Since the announcement of the Scheme in March this year, the WFAO
has been actively undertaking the planning and preparatory work for the
Scheme. First of all, a 24-hour telephone hotline has been established to
receive public enquiries and a comprehensive list of frequently asked
questions have been uploaded to the WFAO's website to address questions about
the Scheme from the public. Other tasks include formulating the mode of
operation of the Scheme as well as developing operational manuals and
guidelines, application procedures and payment arrangements, etc.
Concurrently, the WFAO needs to put in place the relevant administrative
arrangements including the setting up of a new office, the development of
information technology (IT) systems and installation of office automation
facilities, and the recruitment of some 700 additional contract staff with
training provided to process an anticipated influx of applications of about 3
000 000 applicants at maximum, etc.
 
     To set up a new office, the WFAO has identified an office premises in
the urban area, which is currently rented to another government department
but will soon be vacated. The new office will handle applications under the
Scheme. As for the development and installation of different IT systems, as
well as manpower recruitment and training, the current progress has been
largely satisfactory. The WFAO is now taking forward various tasks according
to the planned schedule.
 
     After the announcement of the Scheme in March, the WFAO has been
pursuing various tasks promptly in a proactive and pragmatic manner. It needs
to recruit and train additional staff to cater for the anticipated influx of
millions of applications. Moreover, to streamline the application process,
computer systems with specific functions are required to facilitate
verification by departments such as the WFAO, the Inland Revenue Department
and the Land Registry, etc. In view of this, it will take some time for the
WFAO to complete all the preparatory and administrative work so as to ensure
smooth processing of applications and payment. Judging from the current
progress, we expect that the Scheme will be open for applications from
February 2019 at the earliest, which is in line with the planned schedule.
The WFAO will announce the details of the application arrangement at the end
of this year.
 
     All government departments have been pushing forward various policies
proactively and in a concerted manner; and will continue to work together to



enhance efficiency in governance with a view to facilitating the early
implementation of initiatives beneficial to the public.
 
(3) Regarding the civil service college, the Chief Executive announced in her
Policy Address this year that a new civil service college is expected to be
completed in 2026. The new college with fully upgraded training facilities
will provide enhanced training for civil servants in various areas so as to
ensure that our civil servants keep improving with the latest changes and
providing better quality services to the public. Pending the commissioning of
the new college, the Civil Service Bureau will continue to enhance civil
service training. The existing training programmes for civil servants have
already covered areas on leadership development, public policy and public
engagement, etc. Through case analysis and interactive learning,
participating civil servants would gain more in-depth knowledge of the
challenges in different policy areas and the ways to strengthen co-operation
among various departments and would, in turn, enhance work efficiency and
deliver outstanding performance in the Government's roles as a service
provider, regulator, facilitator and promoter.
 
     Thank you, President. 


